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TOWN OF EPSOM

BUDGET COMMITTEE

NOVEMBER 8, 2018
Present:  Marylou LaFleur-Keane, Chairman; Joni Kitson, Vice Chairman; Gary Kitson, Water District Representative; Len Gilman; Joyce Heck; Virginia Drew, Selectmen’s Representative; Mary Frambach; Penny Graham
Not in Attendance: Ralph Weeks; Tony Soltani; David Fiorentino; Bill Yeaton, School Board Representative

Other Attendees: Nancy Wheeler
Marylou opened the meeting at 6:35 PM.

Minutes of September 13, 2018
The minutes of September 13, 2018 were reviewed and amended.

Joni motioned to approve the minutes of September 13, 2018 as amended, Joyce seconded the motion. 

The list with the number of students attending Pembroke Academy from Mr. Connors was noted as follows:

Grade 9      55

Grade 10    39


Grade 11    46


Grade 12    37


Total        177 

These figures are as of opening day.

2019 TOWN BUDGET

Virginia reviewed the proposed Town 2019 budget.

She noted the increase in hours for the Office Part-Time Employee.  

There was an increase in the cost of printing of the Town Report.  This line was underfunded for 2017.  The office is purchasing some new filing cabinets.  The Liability Insurance line has increased to cover an increase in the cost of the insurance and to cover deductibles.

The Town Clerk’s mileage and other lines have increased as she no longer has a clerk to share expenses with at trainings and conferences.  Printing and Postage has decreased due to fewer elections in 2019.

Salary increases were noted. Legal expenses have increased.
Health insurance has increased by 12.8% for all plans for all employees.  Last year the cost had decreased 10.8%.  Virginia noted that they budgeted for family plans for unfilled positions.  They do not know which plan a future employee will choose.  

Penny asked the town’s participation in the insurance costs.  Nancy discussed that the town now pays a percentage of the cost based on the premium for the mid-range plan. Nancy reviewed the costs for the town for insurance. Currently there are two vacant positions.

Gary asked what short-term disability insurance included.  Nancy discussed if a person is out more than 8 days for an illness or one day for an accident the insurance takes effect.  The money is paid to the town, not the employee and the town pays the employee.  

Nancy noted that AFLAC is offered to the employees, but the transactions are between the employee and company.
The Master Plan has been paid to show a decrease in the Planning Board budget.

There are funds for a Zoning Compliance Assistance.  

The ZBA has had an increase in cases increasing their printing and publishing line.  The secretary will now be paid by the meeting rather than by the case.

There is a line for expenses for the Old Meetinghouse Committee.
The Police Department increased the training line as suggested by the MRI report.  This is for additional training for the officers.  Virginia noted that Chief Preve will explain more when he meets with the committee.

The Police Department Equipment Purchase line includes costs to purchase items suggested by the MRI Report that the Chief would like to purchase.  Nancy noted that he Chief Preve has been obtaining quotes to purchase some items in 2018 with others to be purchased in future years.
The uniforms costs purchased for officers was reviewed.  

The Police Department vehicle line is to continue the existing rotation.  The Selectmen cut some of the funds with Chief Preve looking to find the additional money in other lines.  Len asked the rotation schedule.  It was noted that it is a 5-year rotation.  It was discussed that they wanted to be sure it would not disturb the rotation.  Len noted that the year they did not purchase a new vehicle the maintenance costs increased substantially.  Marylou asked the amount in the Detail Line, Nancy thought about $25,000.00.  Discussion occurred that the committee may be able to find the funds within the budget.

Penny asked the number of full-time officers.  Virginia noted that there is a vacancy at the Police Department with Chief Preve currently conducting interviews.  Virginia discussed the increases in wages being requested by Chief Preve.  Virginia noted that law enforcement is having issues with recruiting throughout the nation.
Gary asked about building repairs for the Police Department building.  It was noted the MRI study suggested hiring someone to clean the building.

Gary asked if the Town had looked into employing one person to mow all the town properties rather than each department hiring individual people.

Salaries for the Fire Department were discussed.  Currently there are two vacancies.  They are looking to hire a Paramedic with a larger increase in that line for flexibility in the wages for that position.

Gary noted that in the past the town had hired Paramedic/Firefighters.  He asked if this is occurring now.  Nancy noted that there is one person who is on the department that is not a firefighter.  Len noted that it is getting more difficult to find a combination person.  

Virginia noted that the Fire Chief is looking to have 24-hour coverage.  It would be an increase of wages and personnel.

Nancy noted that the Chief is attempting to increase the pay for the Part Timers to encourage people to work the shifts.  The number of calls has increased from past years.
Len asked if there was a way to get a percentage of the calls for drug related vs. other types of calls.  Virginia noted that some of the accidents are due to opioid use.  Mental Health issues are also an issue.  Joyce would also like the alcohol related calls separated out.

Virginia reviewed the October incident report from the Fire Chief.

It was discussed that the Fire Department has a new Water Meter and will be paying for the amount of water actually used.
Penny asked about the training line for the Emergency Management Director and Joni the equipment lines that have not been spent.  Nancy noted that some of the equipment line is for a new telephone system for the EOC if the grant is received.  The money is for matching funds.

Nancy noted that the Selectmen had budgeted for a phone system in 2018 that she will be asking to encumber.
The Highway and Street Maintenance line is mostly for ditching that has to be completed by 2022.  Gary asked why it has to be completed by 2022.  Nancy noted that it was due to new laws going into effect.

Virginia discussed the Road Agents proposed plans.  Gary asked if the work would be going out to bid.  Virginia noted it should be per Town Policy.  

Gary noted that the paving that was completed this year had some pot holes within 4 months after completion.  He noted that the Town then had to pay to repair the potholes.

The Training and Conferences Line for the Highway Department was discussed.  It was noted that the Road Agent has completed the Road Scholar program.

Joyce noted that last year the Road Agent told the committee there were certain projects he would be doing this year asking if he had completed those projects.  Marylou will ask for this information.

Penny noted that in the past the Highway Department had purchased additional culverts asking if they still had some remaining and the status.

Gary asked if there were any specific purchases due to the $3,000.00 increase.

Joni asked about the uniform costs as this money has not been spent.  This will be requested from the Road Agent.

Virginia noted that BCEP has an estimated $5,000.00 increase.  Penny noted that BCEP discussed asking the schools to purchase their own dumpsters.  Len noted the discussion at the last BCEP meeting was that the schools could find someone else to remove the trash which may be an increase in costs.  Len noted it puts the dumpsters on the BCEP budget, not the school budgets.  The Towns are paying either way.

Len discussed the various items that will need to be corrected for safety per the insurance company and other items that have to be repaired or replaced at the BCEP facility.  It was discussed this may be a moving line.  Penny noted that two years ago there was a large increase that was to be for one year and the budget has never gone down from that.
Joni asked if Parks was planning to spend any more money for forest restoration.  Nancy noted that there was a plan to do so.

Virginia noted that the Conservation Commission is planning on purchasing a large parcel of land abutting the town forest and also other easements.  They are looking for an LCHIP grant ($47,500.00) to assist with the land purchase.  Penny asked the number of acres, Nancy indicated 190 acres.  
Len asked the advantage of having the Town own the land vs. having an easement on the property.  Virginia noted it makes Epsom a good place to live and save on services.  The issues were discussed.  Joni noted that in the past the Conservation Commission had asked the Selectmen for a larger amount of money and this year they had requested less money.  Joni asked if the Selectmen had to hold a public hearing for this purchase, Nancy did not know, but will try to find out.
Marylou noted the next meeting would be Thursday, November 15th.  

Virginia motioned to adjourn, Len seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  Marylou adjourned the meeting at 8:17 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Betsy Bosiak

Recording Secretary
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